

IEEE Standards Coordinating Committee 21

Sponsored by the IEEE Standards Coordinating Committee 21 on Fuel Cells, Photovoltaics, Dispersed Generation, and Energy Storage

IEEE 3 Park Avenue New York, NY 10016-5997 USA

20 July 2011

IEEE Std 1547.4™-2011

Sponsor

IEEE Standards Coordinating Committee 21 on Fuel Cells, Photovoltaics, Dispersed Generation, and Energy Storage

Approved 16 June 2011

IEEE-SA Standards Board

Abstract: Alternative approaches and good practices for the design, operation, and integration of distributed resource (DR) island systems with electric power systems (EPS) are provided. This includes the ability to separate from and reconnect to part of the area EPS while providing power to the islanded EPSs. This guide includes the DRs, interconnection systems, and participating EPSs.

Keywords: circuit island, distributed resources, DR island systems, electric power systems, IEEE 1547.4, intentional island, interconnection, lateral island, microgrid, secondary island, substation bus island

Copyright © 2011 by the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, Inc. All rights reserved. Published 20 July 2011. Printed in the United States of America.

IEEE is a registered trademark in the U.S. Patent & Trademark Office, owned by the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, Incorporated.

National Electrical Code, NEC, and NFPA 70 are registered trademarks in the U.S. Patent & Trademark Office, owned by the National Fire Protection Association.

PDF: ISBN 978-0-7381-6688-9 STD97119 Print: ISBN 978-0-7381-6670-4 STDPD97119

IEEE prohibits discrimination, harassment and bullying. For more information, visit <u>http://www.ieee.org/web/aboutus/whatis/policies/p9-26.html</u>. No part of this publication may be reproduced in any form, in an electronic retrieval system or otherwise, without the prior written permission of the publisher.

The Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, Inc. 3 Park Avenue, New York, NY 10016-5997, USA

IEEE Standards documents are developed within the IEEE Societies and the Standards Coordinating Committees of the IEEE Standards Association (IEEE-SA) Standards Board. The IEEE develops its standards through a consensus development process, approved by the American National Standards Institute, which brings together volunteers representing varied viewpoints and interests to achieve the final product. Volunteers are not necessarily members of the Institute and serve without compensation. While the IEEE administers the process and establishes rules to promote fairness in the consensus development process, the IEEE does not independently evaluate, test, or verify the accuracy of any of the information or the soundness of any judgments contained in its standards.

Use of an IEEE Standard is wholly voluntary. The IEEE disclaims liability for any personal injury, property or other damage, of any nature whatsoever, whether special, indirect, consequential, or compensatory, directly or indirectly resulting from the publication, use of, or reliance upon this, or any other IEEE Standard document.

The IEEE does not warrant or represent the accuracy or content of the material contained herein, and expressly disclaims any express or implied warranty, including any implied warranty of merchantability or fitness for a specific purpose, or that the use of the material contained herein is free from patent infringement. IEEE Standards documents are supplied "AS IS."

The existence of an IEEE Standard does not imply that there are no other ways to produce, test, measure, purchase, market, or provide other goods and services related to the scope of the IEEE Standard. Furthermore, the viewpoint expressed at the time a standard is approved and issued is subject to change brought about through developments in the state of the art and comments received from users of the standard. Every IEEE Standard is subjected to review at least every five years for revision or reaffirmation, or every ten years for stabilization. When a document is more than five years old and has not been reaffirmed, or more than ten years old and has not been stabilized, it is reasonable to conclude that its contents, although still of some value, do not wholly reflect the present state of the art. Users are cautioned to check to determine that they have the latest edition of any IEEE Standard.

In publishing and making this document available, the IEEE is not suggesting or rendering professional or other services for, or on behalf of, any person or entity. Nor is the IEEE undertaking to perform any duty owed by any other person or entity to another. Any person utilizing this, and any other IEEE Standards document, should rely upon his or her independent judgment in the exercise of reasonable care in any given circumstances or, as appropriate, seek the advice of a competent professional in determining the appropriateness of a given IEEE standard.

Interpretations: Occasionally questions may arise regarding the meaning of portions of standards as they relate to specific applications. When the need for interpretations is brought to the attention of IEEE, the Institute will initiate action to prepare appropriate responses. Since IEEE Standards represent a consensus of concerned interests, it is important to ensure that any interpretation has also received the concurrence of a balance of interests. For this reason, IEEE and the members of its societies and Standards Coordinating Committees are not able to provide an instant response to interpretation requests except in those cases where the matter has previously received formal consideration. A statement, written or oral, that is not processed in accordance with the IEEE-SA Standards Board Operations Manual shall not be considered the official position of IEEE or any of its committees and shall not be considered to be, nor be relied upon as, a formal interpretation of the IEEE. At lectures, symposia, seminars, or educational courses, an individual presenting information on IEEE standards shall make it clear that his or her views should be considered the personal views of that individual rather than the formal position, explanation, or interpretation of the IEEE.

Comments for revision of IEEE Standards are welcome from any interested party, regardless of membership affiliation with IEEE. Suggestions for changes in documents should be in the form of a proposed change of text, together with appropriate supporting comments. Recommendations to change the status of a stabilized standard should include a rationale as to why a revision or withdrawal is required. Comments and recommendations on standards, and requests for interpretations should be addressed to:

Secretary, IEEE-SA Standards Board 445 Hoes Lane Piscataway, NJ 08854-4141 USA

Authorization to photocopy portions of any individual standard for internal or personal use is granted by The Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, Inc., provided that the appropriate fee is paid to Copyright Clearance Center. To arrange for payment of licensing fee, please contact Copyright Clearance Center, Customer Service, 222 Rosewood Drive, Danvers, MA 01923 USA; +1 978 750 8400. Permission to photocopy portions of any individual standard for educational classroom use can also be obtained through the Copyright Clearance Center.

Introduction

This introduction is not part of IEEE Std 1547.4-2011, IEEE Guide for Design, Operation, and Integration of Distributed Resource Island Systems with Electric Power Systems.

IEEE Std 1547.4 is part of the IEEE 1547TM series of standards. The IEEE 1547 series of standards was created to develop a national consensus on using distributed resources (DR) in electric power systems (EPSs). IEEE Std 1547.4 was specifically developed to address the lack of information included in IEEE Std 1547-2003 regarding intentional islands.^a This document covers intentional islands in electric power systems (EPSs) that contain DRs. IEEE created a new term *DR island systems* to generically refer to all intentional island systems that could include local and/or area EPS. The term DR island systems, sometimes referred to as *microgrids*, is used for these intentional islands. DR island systems are EPSs that: (1) have DR and load, (2) have the ability to disconnect from and parallel with the area EPS, (3) include the local EPS and may include portions of the area EPS, and (4) are intentionally planned. DR island systems can be either local EPS islands.

DR island systems offer many potential benefits. They can:

- Improve reliability by providing the islanded portion of the EPS power during an area EPS outage or disturbance.
- Relieve area EPS overload problems by allowing a part of the EPS to intentionally island and removing load from the rest of the area EPS. The benefit is for both island and normal parallel operation.
- Isolate from area EPS power quality issues (voltage distortion, voltage sag, flicker, lightning transients, etc.) while in island mode operation.
- Resolve power-quality issues by reducing total harmonic distortion (THD) at the loads.
- Allow for maintenance on the area EPS while allowing intentionally islanded customers to remain powered.

This document contains several clauses that address various aspects of DR island systems. Clause 3 gives a list of definitions and acronyms used in the document. Clause 4 gives an overview of the general considerations for design and operation of DR island systems and describes the various types of DR island systems. This clause also discusses the modes of operation of the DR island systems, including normal parallel mode, transition-to-island mode, island mode, and reconnection mode. Clause 5 explains the planning and engineering of DR island systems with detailed discussions about the considerations and solutions. Clause 6 describes the operations of the DR island system.

Notice to users

Laws and regulations

Users of these documents should consult all applicable laws and regulations. Compliance with the provisions of this guide does not imply compliance to any applicable regulatory requirements. Implementers of the guide are responsible for observing or referring to the applicable regulatory requirements. IEEE does not, by the publication of its standards, intend to urge action that is not in compliance with applicable laws, and these documents may not be construed as doing so.

^a Information on references can be found in Clause 2.

Copyrights

This document is copyrighted by the IEEE. It is made available for a wide variety of both public and private uses. These include both use, by reference, in laws and regulations, and use in private self-regulation, standardization, and the promotion of engineering practices and methods. By making this document available for use and adoption by public authorities and private users, the IEEE does not waive any rights in copyright to this document.

Updating of IEEE documents

Users of IEEE standards should be aware that these documents may be superseded at any time by the issuance of new editions or may be amended from time to time through the issuance of amendments, corrigenda, or errata. An official IEEE document at any point in time consists of the current edition of the document together with any amendments, corrigenda, or errata then in effect. In order to determine whether a given document is the current edition and whether it has been amended through the issuance of amendments, corrigenda, or errata, visit the IEEE Standards Association web site at http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/xpl/standards.jsp, or contact the IEEE at the address listed previously.

For more information about the IEEE Standards Association or the IEEE standards development process, visit the IEEE-SA web site at <u>http://standards.ieee.org</u>.

Errata

Errata, if any, for this and all other standards can be accessed at the following URL: <u>http://standards.ieee.org/reading/ieee/updates/errata/index.html</u>. Users are encouraged to check this URL for errata periodically.

Interpretations

Current interpretations can be accessed at the following URL: <u>http://standards.ieee.org/reading/ieee/interp/index.html</u>.

Patents

Attention is called to the possibility that implementation of this guide may require use of subject matter covered by patent rights. By publication of this guide, no position is taken with respect to the existence or validity of any patent rights in connection therewith. The IEEE is not responsible for identifying Essential Patent Claims for which a license may be required, for conducting inquiries into the legal validity or scope of Patents Claims or determining whether any licensing terms or conditions provided in connection with submission of a Letter of Assurance, if any, or in any licensing agreements are reasonable or non-discriminatory. Users of this guide are expressly advised that determination of the validity of any patent rights, and the risk of infringement of such rights, is entirely their own responsibility. Further information may be obtained from the IEEE Standards Association.

Participants

Chad Abbey

Narang Arun David Bassett

David Beach

Robin Blanton

David Bosack

Terry Conrad

James Dalev

Steve Fredette

Andris Garsils

Jeff Duff

John Gajda

Michael Coddington

At the time this guide was submitted to the IEEE-SA Standards Board for approval, the IEEE P1547.4 Working Group had the following membership:

Benjamin Kroposki, Chair Thomas Basso, Vice Chair

Sigifredo Gonzalez Joshua Hambrick Keith Harley Gerald Johnson Travis Johnson Joseph L. Koepfinger Keith Malmedal Anthony Mazy David Nichols Gregory Obenchain Gary Olson Charles Rogers Michael Ropp Robert Saint

Charles Cook

Daniel Sammon Colin Schauder Paul Sheaffer Mark Siira Glenn Skutt Mischa Steurer Chase Sun Siddharth Suryanarayanan Sylvester Toe Mohammad Vaziri Simon Wall Charles Watson Charles Williams

The following members of the individual/entity balloting committee voted on this guide. Balloters may have voted for approval, disapproval, or abstention.

William J. Ackerman Satish K. Aggarwal Marcelo Algrain Ali Al Awazi John Banting David Bassett Thomas Basso David Beach Kenneth Behrendt Greg Bernstein Wallace Binder Kenneth Birt Sara Biyabani Robin Blanton Mark Bowman Steven Brockschink Chris Brooks Gustavo Brunello Jeffrey Burnworth William Bush William Byrd John Bzura Shawn Catoe Suresh Channarasappa Arvind K. Chaudhary Keith Chow James Cleary Kurt Clemente Frances Cleveland Michael Coddington Stephen Conrad Terry Conrad

Michael Coop Garth Corey Luis Coronado Randall Crellin Alireza Daneshpooy Matthew Davis Kevin Donahoe Carlo Donati Gary Donner Michael Dood Neal Dowling Michael Dovle **Richard Doyle** Dana Dufield Gearold O. H. Eidhin Ahmed Elneweihi Gary Engmann Rostyslaw Fostiak M. Freeman Fredric Friend James Frysinger Andris Garsils William R. Godwin Luz Carmen Manzano Gomez Edwin Goodwin J. T. Gordon James Graham Stephen Grier Randall Groves Donald Hall Joshua Hambrick

Dennis Hansen John Harauz Edward Hare Keith Harley J. Harlow David Harris David Havnes Roger Hedding Michael Henry Steven Hensley Lee Herron Gary Heuston Robert Hoerauf Jerry Hohn David Horvath John Houdek Hakan Inan R. Jackson Junghoon Jee Charles Jensen Liang Ji Gerald Johnson Innocent Kamwa Gael Kennedy John Kennedy Yuri Khersonsky Morteza Khodaie James Kinney Stanley Klein Joseph L. Koepfinger Boris Kogan Benjamin Kroposki

Not for Resale

John Kueck Jim Kulchisky Saumen Kundu Chung-Yiu Lam Paul Lambert Raluca Lascu John Leach Albert Livshitz Greg Luri O. Malik Wayne W. Manges Omar Mazzoni John McDonald Hank McGlvnn Peter Mcnutt C. Michael Miller Jeffery Mizener Daleep Mohla Avygdor Moise William Moncrief Jose Morales Anne Morgan Kimberly Mosley Daniel Mulkey Daniel Mungovan Jerry Murphy Bruce Muschlitz Anthony Napikoski Paul Nauert Bradley Nelson Rhonda Netzel Michael S. Newman David Nichols Joe Nims Chukwuemeka Okafor

T. Olsen Gregory Olson Lorraine Padden Marty Page Bansi Patel M. Pehosh Christopher Petrola Robert Pettigrew Louis Pinto Alvaro Portillo Iulian Profir Robert Rallo John Roach Michael Roberts George Robinson Charles Rogers Ken Romano Michael Ropp William Rose D. Daniel Sabin Sukhbir Sachdev Robert Saint Steven Sano Bartien Sayogo Colin Schauder Robert Schuerger Tony Seegers Douglas Seely Robert Seitz Gil Shultz Cheong Siew Mark Siira Hyeong Sim Herbert Sinnock James Smith Jerry Smith

Aaron Snyder John Spare Gary Stoedter David Stone Charles Sufana Chase Sun Richard Taylor William Taylor John Tengdin David Tepen Tod Tesch S. Thamilarasan Elisabeth Tobin Sylvester Toe John Toth Demetrios Tziouvaras Joe Uchiyama Eric Udren Luis Vargas John Vergis Jane Verner Carl Wall Simon Wall Reigh Walling Joseph Weiss Lee Welch Randall West Kenneth White Thomas Wier Matthew Wilkowski Charles Williams James Wilson Paul Work John Yale Richard Young

When the IEEE-SA Standards Board approved this guide on 16 June 2011, it had the following membership:

Richard H. Hulett, Chair John Kulick, Vice Chair Robert M. Grow, Past Chair Judith Gorman, Secretary

Masayuki Ariyoshi William Bartley Ted Burse Clint Chaplin Wael Diab Jean-Philippe Faure Alexander Gelman Paul Houzé Jim Hughes Joseph L. Koepfinger* David J. Law Thomas Lee Hung Ling Oleg Logvinov Ted Olsen Gary Robinson Jon Walter Rosdahl Sam Sciacca Mike Seavey Curtis Siller Phil Winston Howard L. Wolfman Don Wright

*Member Emeritus

Also included are the following nonvoting IEEE-SA Standards Board liaisons:

Satish K. Aggarwal, *NRC Representative* Richard DeBlasio, *DOE Representative* Michael Janezic, *NIST Representative*

Don Messina IEEE Standards Program Manager, Document Development

Soo Kim IEEE Standards Program Manager, Technical Program Development

Contents

1. Overview	1
1.1 Scope	1
1.2 Purpose	2
1.3 Limitations	2
2. Normative references	
3. Definitions, acronyms, and abbreviations	
3.1 Definitions	
3.2 Acronyms and abbreviations	4
4. DR island systems overview	5
4.1 General DR island system considerations	5
4.2 Specific considerations for DR island systems that include a portion of the area EPS	6
4.3 DR island system configurations	6
4.4 Functionality of the DR island system	13
5. Planning and engineering of DR island systems	15
5.1 Load requirements and planning	
5.2 EPS requirements and planning	19
5.3 DR requirements and planning	
5.4 System studies	30
5.5 Motor starting studies	
5.6 Additional planning considerations	
5.7 Testing and commissioning	
6. Operation of DR island systems	
6.1 DR island system management	
6.2 DR island system transitions	
6.3 Control strategies of DR island systems	
6.4 Restoration after disturbances	
6.5 Safety considerations	
6.6 Periodic review, maintenance, and testing	
6.7 Protection consideration	39
6.8 Monitoring, information exchange, and control	39
6.9 Power quality	39
Annex A (informative) Bibliography	40
Annex B (informative) Contractual and regulatory considerations that need to be addressed for DR island systems	41
Annex C (informative) Glossary	42

IMPORTANT NOTICE: This standard is not intended to ensure safety, security, health, or environmental protection. Implementers of the standard are responsible for determining appropriate safety, security, environmental, and health practices or regulatory requirements.

This IEEE document is made available for use subject to important notices and legal disclaimers. These notices and disclaimers appear in all publications containing this document and may be found under the heading "Important Notice" or "Important Notices and Disclaimers Concerning IEEE Documents." They can also be obtained on request from IEEE or viewed at http://standards.ieee.org/IPR/disclaimers.html.

1. Overview

This document covers intentional islands in electric power systems (EPSs) that contain distributed resources (DRs). The term *DR island systems*, sometimes referred to as *microgrids*, is used for these intentional islands. DR island systems are EPSs that: (1) have DR and load, (2) have the ability to disconnect from and parallel with the area EPS, (3) include the local EPS and may include portions of the area EPS, and (4) are intentionally planned. DR island systems can be either local EPS islands or area EPS islands. This document addresses issues associated with DR island systems on both local and area islanded EPSs. It provides an introduction and overview and addresses engineering concerns related to DR island systems.

1.1 Scope

This document provides alternative approaches and good practices for the design, operation, and integration of DR island systems with EPS. This includes the ability to separate from and reconnect to part of the area EPS while providing power to the islanded EPSs. This guide includes the DRs, interconnection systems, and participating EPSs.

1.2 Purpose

This guide is intended to be used by EPS designers, operators, system integrators, and equipment manufacturers. The document is intended to provide an introductory overview and address engineering concerns of DR island systems. It is relevant to the design, operation, and integration of DR island systems. Implementation of this guide will expand the benefits of using DR by targeting improved reliability and build upon the interconnection requirements of IEEE Std 1547TM-2008.¹

1.3 Limitations

This document also has the following limitation to its use:

- This guide does not establish DR reserve levels for a specific planned island.
- This guide does not address DR island systems on distribution secondary networks.
- The aggregate generating capacity within the DR island system is not restricted by this document.
- Each individual point of common coupling (PCC) is limited to 10 MVA of generation (per IEEE Std 1547-2003).
- This guide does not presume that an area EPS operator desires to establish planned islands on any portion of the area EPS that is normally connected to the balance of the area EPS.
- This guide does not presume that all DR located within an area EPS operator's planned island are
 participating.
- This guide does not presume that all load located within an area EPS operator's planned island are
 participating.
- This guide does not provide operational procedures for establishing and operating a planned island.
- This guide does not cover all possible contingencies (e.g., loss of control communications back to the area EPS) that may result in the cessation of planned island operations.
- This guide does not address physical security or cybersecurity.
- This guide does not cover contractual or regulatory considerations.
- This guide does not cover metering, which may be a contractual or regulatory consideration.

2. Normative references

The following referenced documents are indispensable for the application of this document (i.e., they must be understood and used, so each referenced document is cited in text and its relationship to this document is explained). For dated references, only the edition cited applies. For undated references, the latest edition of the referenced document (including any amendments or corrigenda) applies.

ANSI/NEMA C84.1-2006, American National Standard for Electric Power Systems and Equipment—Voltage Ratings (60 Hertz).^{2, 3}

ANSI/NEMA MG 1-2006, Motors and Generators.

¹ Information on references can be found in Clause 2.

² ANSI publications are available from the Customer Service Department, American National Standards Institute, 25 W. 43rd Street, 4th Floor, New York, NY 10036, USA (http://www.ansi.org/).

³ NEMA publications are available from Global Engineering Documents, 15 Inverness Way East, Englewood, Colorado 80112, USA (http://global.ihs.com/).

IEEE Std 399[™]-1997, IEEE Recommended Practice for Industrial and Commercial Power Systems Analysis (*IEEE Brown Book*[™]).^{4, 5}

IEEE Std 446TM, IEEE Recommended Practice for Emergency and Standby Power Systems for Industrial and Commercial Applications (*IEEE Orange Book*TM).

IEEE Std 519[™], IEEE Recommended Practices and Requirements for Harmonic Control in Electrical Power Systems.

IEEE Std 1100^{$^{\text{M}}$}, IEEE Recommended Practice for Powering and Grounding Electronic Equipment (*IEEE Emerald Book*^{$^{\text{M}}$}).

IEEE Std 1547[™]-2003 (Reaff 2008), IEEE Standard for Interconnecting Distributed Resources with Electric Power Systems.

IEEE Std 1547.2[™], IEEE Application Guide for IEEE Std 1547[™] Interconnecting Distributed Resources with Electric Power Systems.

IEEE Std 1547.3[™]-2007, IEEE Guide for Monitoring, Information Exchange, and Control of Distributed Resources Interconnected with Electric Power Systems.

3. Definitions, acronyms, and abbreviations

3.1 Definitions

For the purposes of this document, the following terms and definitions apply. *The IEEE Standards Dictionary: Glossary of Terms & Definitions* should be referenced for terms not defined in this clause.⁶

black start: The ability to start local generation with no external source of power.

distributed resources (DR): Sources of electric power that are not directly connected to a bulk power transmission system. DR includes both generators and energy storage technologies.

distributed resources (DR) island system: DR island systems are parts of electric power systems (EPSs) that have DR and load, have the ability to disconnect from and parallel with the EPS, include the local EPS and may include portions of the area EPS, and are intentional and planned.

NOTE—Types of DR island systems include: local EPS island (facility island); circuit lateral island; distribution circuit island; substation bus island; substation island; adjacent circuit island.⁷

distribution system: That portion of an electric system that delivers electric energy from transformation points on the transmission or bulk power system to consumers.

⁴ IEEE publications are available from the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, 445 Hoes Lane, Piscataway, NJ 08854-4141, USA (<u>http://standards.ieee.org</u>).

⁵ The IEEE standards or products referred to in Clause 2 are trademarks owned by the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, Incorporated.

⁶ The IEEE Standards Dictionary: Glossary of Terms & Definitions is available at <u>http://shop.ieee.org/</u>.

⁷ Notes in text, tables, and figures of a standard are given for information only and do not contain requirements needed to implement this standard.

island interconnection device (IID): A device that allows separation of a distributed resources (DR) island system from the electric power system (EPS). This device may provide the function of a normal paralleling device to reconnect the DR island system with the Area EPS.

non-participating distributed resources (DR): Distributed resources that are in the DR island system but are not under control of DR island system operations.

paralleling device: A device (e.g., a circuit breaker or switch) that operates under the control of a synchronizing function (manual or automatic) to electrically connect two energized power sources.

participating distributed resources (DR): DR that are in the DR island system and are under control of DR island system operations.

point of distributed resources connection (point of DR connection): The point at which a DR unit is electrically connected in an electric power system (EPS).

scheduled transitions: Intentional events for which the time and duration of the planned island are agreed upon by all parties involved.

3.2 Acronyms and abbreviations

ac	alternating current
ANSI	American National Standards Institute
СТ	current transformer
dc	direct current
DR	distributed resources
EPS	electric power system
IEEE	Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers
FERC	Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
IA	interconnection agreements
IID	island interconnection device
LGIP	Large Generator Interconnection Procedure
LVRT	low-voltage ride-through
MIC	monitoring, information exchange, and control
NEMA	National Electric Manufacturers Association
NERC	North America Electric Reliability Corporation
PCC	point of common coupling
PID	proportional, integral, derivative
SCADA	supervisory control and data acquisition
SLTG	single line to ground
SGIP	Small Generator Interconnection Procedure
var	volt-ampere reactive

4 Copyright © 2011 IEEE. All rights reserved.

4. DR island systems overview

This clause gives an overview of the general considerations for design and operation of DR island systems and describes the various types of DR island systems. This clause also discusses the modes of operation of the DR island systems, including normal parallel mode, transition-to-island mode, island mode, and reconnection mode.

4.1 General DR island system considerations

When designing a DR island system that can provide power to parts of the EPS during an area EPS outage, reliable DR units and careful coordination with the area EPS sectionalizing and protection equipment are necessary. This clause lists issues that are of particular interest when considering implementation of a DR island system. These are further discussed in Clause 5. In order to provide appropriate planning, it is important to understand the general considerations, types of islands, and planned operating conditions.

Important considerations include the following:

- Changes in power-flow magnitude and direction
- Proper control of voltage, frequency, and power quality
- Whether there is a single PCC or multiple PCCs
- Protection schemes and modifications
- Monitoring, information exchange, and control (MIC)
- Load requirements of the area or local EPS that will be islanded
- Characteristics and functionality of the DRs
- Steady-state and transient conditions
- Interactions between electrical energy sources
- Reserve margins, load shedding, and demand response
- Cold-load pickup

The operation of a DR island system also brings up concerns. These include the following:

- A risk of out-of-phase reconnection at all open points not designated and designed for synchronized connection
- Possible damage to equipment due to voltage and frequency aberrations
- Adequate and reliable DR
- Reduced area EPS reliability due to increased system complexity
- Safety for general public, emergency personnel, and operators
- Possible reduction in power quality
- Significant changes in fault duty between normal and island modes
- System protection coordination
- Coordination with load-shedding schemes
- Voltage and frequency regulation

Copyright © 2011 IEEE. All rights reserved.

- Load (phase) imbalance
- Load and generation matching
- Consequences of the potential deferral of area EPS improvements due to presence of DR island system

An important note on transformer configurations is that area EPS grounding configurations need to be maintained under all operating conditions. More information on this topic is provided in Clause 5.

4.2 Specific considerations for DR island systems that include a portion of the area EPS

Specific considerations need to be taken into account when the DR island system includes any portion of the area EPS. The following criteria and requirements are applicable to the DR and the portion of the area EPS that is to be incorporated into a planned island. These criteria may not be applicable to DR island systems that include only local EPSs:

- There is an agreement with the area EPS operator to operate the DR island system.
- The participating and non-participating DR need to be identified.
- Prior to formation of the planned island, each DR that is in parallel with the area EPS shall meet the requirements of IEEE Std 1547-2003.
- During transition to and operation of the planned island, one or more of the participating DR may be allowed to operate according to a predefined set of requirements outside of IEEE Std 1547-2003.
- System studies should be performed to support the establishment of the planned island.
- The area EPS is modified to operate in the planned island mode.
- At the initiation of the planned island, it should be determined that sufficient DR generation capacity is available to meet the capacity needs of the island.
- DR in the planned island that are non-participating or have not established the necessary business relationships for planned island operation with the area EPS may be permitted to continue operations in compliance with IEEE Std 1547-2003 or as a local EPS island. It may be necessary to conduct load-flow and stability studies to identify any risks that operation of the non-participating DR may be compromised or may compromise the DR island system.
- The planned DR island system should maintain voltage and frequency for the entire island system including the non-participating DR systems and loads.
- In a planned island, consideration should be given to achieving generation and load balance for each phase.

4.3 DR island system configurations

There are a variety of operating configurations for intentional islands that incorporate DR. Figure 1 shows examples of seven planned island configurations in the area EPS. There may be additional DR island system circuit topologies other than the ones pictured. The planned DR island systems in the figure include: local EPS island (facility island), secondary island, lateral island, circuit island, substation bus island, substation island, and an adjacent circuit island. These terms describe the majority of DR island systems covered in this guide.

IEEE Std 1547.4-2011

IEEE Guide for Design, Operation, and Integration of Distributed Resource Island Systems with Electric Power Systems



Figure 1—Examples of DR island systems

4.3.1 Local EPS island (facility island)

In a local EPS island (Figure 2), the DR island system is formed from generation and load normally served within a customer facility. This is also called a *facility island*. This DR island system has only one PCC (CB1) with the area EPS. Facility DR can be operated to serve the load of the facility when there is a loss of the area EPS.



Figure 2—Local EPS island (facility island)

If the DR and local EPS decide to create an intentional island, the area EPS operator needs to be made aware of this method of operation. For a fault condition external to the planned island, the area EPS operator will expect the DR generation to be disconnected from the area EPS system. Figure 3 shows that, in the case of intentional island operation, the "tie" breaker (B1) will open for the fault shown before generator breaker (B2). This will leave the generation operating with the local load. To have maximum benefit from this type of operation, the DR island system should parallel the area EPS system *without* the need to shut down the DR. This will require the capability to parallel with using a *different* breaker (B1) than the breaker that was used to normally parallel the generation (B2).



Figure 3—DR island system connected to EPS through "tie" breaker

8 Copyright © 2011 IEEE. All rights reserved.

The area EPS and the local EPS operators will need to discuss the required interlocks and the method of operation for paralleling the intentional island. A synchronization check at B1 is necessary to ensure proper reconnection.

4.3.2 Secondary island

A secondary island (Figure 4) is one or more DR and multiple customers connected to the secondary side of one distribution transformer. There may be multiple secondary islands on a single distribution lateral. For example, community energy storage units can be deployed in secondary islands. In these systems, an area EPS-owned storage device is connected on the secondary side of the distribution transformer with multiple customers connected to the secondary. Other forms of DR may be installed on the secondary island along with community energy storage.



Figure 4—Secondary island

4.3.3 Lateral island

In the lateral island (Figure 5), an island is formed from load normally served from a lateral on a distribution circuit. The generation can be operated to serve the load of the island when the lateral switching device (e.g., the breaker, recloser, or sectionalizer) opens (RC1).



Figure 5—Lateral island

4.3.4 Circuit island

In a circuit island (Figure 6), an island is formed from load normally served from a single distribution circuit. For loss of the substation feed, transformer, or bus, DR can be operated to serve the load of the circuit by opening CB2.



Figure 6—Circuit island

Copyright © 2011 IEEE. All rights reserved.

4.3.5 Substation bus island

In the substation bus island (Figure 7), an island is formed from load normally served from a single bus within a substation, though multiple buses may be used to serve loads from the substation. The DR on a specific bus can be operated if there is a loss of a substation feed or substation transformer. This operation entails opening the transformer secondary (low-voltage side) breaker (CB5) on the lost feed or transformer and operating the section breaker (CB3) either opened or closed.



Figure 7—Substation bus island

4.3.6 Substation island

In the substation island (Figure 8), an island is formed from load normally served from a single substation. This island may be used when the distribution substation is out of service or when one transformer is out of service and the remaining transformer is not capable of supplying the entire substation load. This island can be used to alleviate a thermal (overload) or voltage problem on the substation feeds or an overload problem on the step-down transformers. Running the DR on both buses reduces the loading on these feeds and transformers and may improve voltage levels. The substation transformer secondary (lower-voltage side) breakers (CB4 and CB5) are open to create the DR island system.



Figure 8—Substation island

4.3.7 Adjacent circuit island

In the adjacent circuit island (Figure 9), load from an adjacent circuit can be served from the islanded portion of the circuit. This provides service in the event of the loss of the adjacent circuit feed and the loss of the main substation feeds. Here, the DR on the substation bus, and on the circuit, could be run, including the facility DR by opening CB4 and CB5 and closing RC2.



Figure 9—Adjacent circuit island

4.4 Functionality of the DR island system

This subclause explains the normal operating modes of the DR island system. Under most cases, this guide should be followed for strategies to maintain desirable operation of the system under normal parallel and island modes of operation. Some type of monitoring (voltage, frequency, etc.) and control equipment would be needed to control island operation and to implement the transition from normal mode to island mode and return. Depending on the degree of monitoring and control features needed, this controller may need to be very sophisticated.

4.4.1 Area EPS-connected mode (normal parallel operation)

During normal parallel operation with the area EPS, all of the DR on the planned island system shall operate in accordance with IEEE Std 1547-2003 unless agreed upon by the area EPS operator.

The MIC equipment required for island operation needs to be in operation during parallel mode. It is necessary to make this information available to the island control scheme such that a transition can be planned in advance. This should include information about the protective device status, generation levels, load levels, and system voltages.

Not for Resale

4.4.2 Transition-to-island mode

A transition-to-island mode can be a result of scheduled or unscheduled events. Scheduled transitions are intentional events for which the time and duration of the planned island are agreed upon by all parties involved. Unscheduled transitions are inadvertent events that are typically initiated by loss of area EPS or equipment failure, and the DR island system may be automatically sectionalized from the area EPS by protective equipment.

Knowledge of the operating conditions of the system prior to islanding and control of those operating conditions will facilitate smooth transfer to an intentional island, particularly in response to abnormal events and when the area EPS is included in the island.

During a transition-to-island, enough DR, and DR of the correct type (e.g., DR conforming to all of IEEE Std 1547.4, including planned, designed, installed, and maintained) needs to be available to support the system voltage and frequency during the system disturbance or scheduled event that caused the island, for whatever time the island interconnection device (IID) and protective relaying takes to operate, to effect a successful transition. Additional equipment may be added to supplement the DR functionality. This DR or additional equipment should also be sufficient to dampen any transients produced in the island by this transition quickly enough to prevent protective relaying in the island from tripping-off islanded DR. If sufficient DR, or DR of the correct type, is not available, then black start capability needs to be provided inside the island.

4.4.3 Island mode

The DR island system needs to be designed to provide the real and reactive power requirements of the loads within the island and serve the range of load operating conditions. The DR island system should be able to actively regulate voltage and frequency within the agreed upon ranges (e.g., as specified in ANSI/NEMA C84.1-2006 for DR island systems that include the area EPS). Voltage regulation equipment within the DR island system may need to be modified to meet the needs of the DR island system. One or more participating DR will need to operate outside the IEEE 1547 voltage regulation requirement to assure DR island system voltage and frequency stability. Non-participating DR operations may also be affected by operating in island mode.

There also should be an adequate reserve margin that is a function of the load factor, the magnitude of the load, the load shape, reliability requirements of the load, and the availability of DR. To balance the load and generation within the island, various techniques (e.g., load-following, load management, and load shedding) can be used. In island mode, there is a need to provide dynamic response from the DR that may have not been necessary in normal parallel operation. The DR sources should have adequate real and reactive power capability and response characteristics. For example, if a motor start requires a large amount of reactive power, there should be sufficient reactive power capacity to correctly maintain voltage and frequency stability or current limiting equipment may need to be installed.

During the island mode condition, transient stability should be maintained for load steps, DR unit outage, and island faults. Protective device coordination should be maintained in both area EPS-connected and islanded operation. All potential faults within the island should be detected and cleared during island mode if they were able to be detected and cleared when in area EPS-connected mode. Adaptive relaying may be implemented to provide adequate protection for a variety of system operating modes.

There should be sufficient monitoring to operate and understand the status of the island. If there are multiple DR units in the DR island system, their operation should be managed and coordinated to effectively meet the needs of the island.

Clause 5 gives more details on planning the DR island system.

Not for Resale

4.4.4 Reconnection mode

For reconnection of the DR island system to the EPS, monitoring should indicate that the proper conditions exist for synchronizing the island with the EPS. After an area EPS disturbance, no reconnection shall take place until the area EPS voltage is within Range B of ANSI/NEMA C84.1-2006, Table 1, the frequency range is between 59.3 Hz to 60.5 Hz, and phase rotation is correct. The voltage, frequency, and phase angle between the two systems should be within acceptable limits (i.e., as specified in IEEE Std 1547-2003, Table 5) in order to initiate a reconnection.

The island interconnection device may delay reconnection for up to five minutes after the area EPS steadystate voltage and frequency are restored to the ranges identified above. If an unscheduled event triggered the disconnection from the area EPS, the time before reconnection may be extended to ensure the area EPS is stable. If multiple islands exist, a strategy may be adopted to intentionally stagger the return of the islands.

There are several ways to reconnect the DR island system back to the EPS:

- In active synchronization, there is a control mechanism that can be used to match the voltage, frequency, and phase angle of the DR island system to the area EPS before initiating a reconnection. This technique requires sensing of the area EPS and DR island system conditions and that this information is communicated to the control mechanism.
- Passive synchronization employs a synchronization check for the DR island system paralleling device, which only reconnects the systems within acceptable limits. This device will only reconnect if the synchronization requirements for voltage, frequency, and phase angle are within a certain range to ensure minimal disturbance. This technique also requires sensing of the area EPS and DR island systems conditions and may take longer to reconnect than the active synchronization.
- Open-transition transfer of the DR island system to the area EPS would entail an interruption of the loads served within the DR island system. In this reconnection strategy, the load and DR are deenergized before reconnection to the EPS. DR island system synchronization sensors are not required for this reconnection.

Once the DR island system is paralleled to the area EPS, all DR shall return to IEEE 1547 compliance within area EPS time requirements.

5. Planning and engineering of DR island systems

When a DR island system is planned, the following information needs to be collected or defined:

- A site survey (including an inventory of loads, EPS components, and DR)
- Location, size, and configuration of capacitor banks, voltage regulation equipment, reactors, protective and sectionalizing equipment, and transformers
- Load characteristics and requirements for proper operation
- DR characteristics, fuel source, and black start capability
- DR island system, black start, abnormal voltage, and frequency ride-through capabilities
- Area and local EPS system parameters (e.g., system grounding, fault levels source impedance, impedance model, voltage regulation, protection scheme, and automation schemes)
- Acceptable voltage, frequency, and harmonic range (normal and transient)
- MIC systems and requirements

IEEE Std 1547.4-2011

IEEE Guide for Design, Operation, and Integration of Distributed Resource Island Systems with Electric Power Systems

- The maximum acceptable rate of change of frequency for supplied power
- The acceptable imbalance of voltage at a specific point in the system
- The acceptable dynamic stability limits
- Ratings and types of switching devices
- A means to confirm the intended DR island system is still substantially the same as the previously studied planned DR island system
- Protection equipment and settings
- Provisions for future expansion

This information should be sufficient for developing an engineering model to understand how much power production capacity is needed to meet the island load. If there is not sufficient DR in the planned island to cover the full load, then a load-shedding scheme needs to be developed. This includes determining critical and non-critical loads. A DR installation with an emergency generator and an automatic transfer switch can be sized to support critical loads and would be considered a form of load shedding.

DR island systems operating outside normal utility parameters may cause equipment performance problems because of equipment operating ranges, safety concerns, or customer needs; however, DR island systems may operate outside normal utility parameters if acceptable to all interested parties.

Area EPS operators have an obligation to serve load, and DR availability and reliability needs to be taken into consideration if the DR is not under area EPS control. Planning considerations should be made to serve the load on an area EPS circuit without relying on the DR island system.

5.1 Load requirements and planning

This subclause discusses the characteristics of loads as they pertain to DR island systems. Issues with loads related to how they should be operated in island mode are discussed. Other documents that provide guidance on loads include IEEE Std 446TM (*IEEE Orange Book*TM), IEEE Std 1100TM (*IEEE Emerald Book*TM), and ANSI/NEMA MG 1-2006.

The DR island system needs to meet the load requirements. There are several considerations dealing with the loads in an island system. The load control scheme should manage all participating loads. This functionality includes load shedding when the DR cannot serve all connected loads. The DR needs to be able to maintain acceptable voltage and frequency throughout the DR island system during all expected load and DR changes.

Loads can have a variety of issues, including active and reactive demand profiles, step loads, motor starts, voltage imbalance, current imbalance, and power factor. On a DR island system, the loads may cause more issues than on an area EPS because area EPSs have a stronger source (i.e., higher fault levels), are larger, and aggregate more loads, which can have a balancing effect.

5.1.1 Load considerations

Load analysis should be completed for DR island systems that includes three-phase detail, historical demand profiles, customer composition, large spot loads such as motors, and a realistic profile of the instantaneous loads (both real and reactive).

When planning a DR island system, load imbalance within the island should be given careful attention. One issue with loads in a DR island system is that the loads may be extremely imbalanced. The individual phase

16 Copyright © 2011 IEEE. All rights reserved.

Not for Resale

currents of the loads may have considerable imbalance even though the phase-to-neutral voltages or phaseto-phase voltages may be reasonably balanced. Therefore, the load configuration needs to be studied and may need to be modified to facilitate an island configuration.

Single-phase loads may vary significantly during different times of the day or week, or season. Operation of a single-phase protective device (e.g., fuse) may cause a significant amount of load to be lost and substantially increase system imbalance. Large voltage imbalance (>3%) can cause problems to three-phase inverter-based DR by placing high ripple currents on the dc bus. These ripple currents may have an adverse affect on the inverter and energy source (e.g., battery and fuel cell). Most rotating equipment, specifically generators, is designed to operate with no more than as specified current imbalance (ANSI/NEMA MG 1-2006).

Imbalances in the distribution system or load imbalance can cause negative sequence currents that might damage equipment. Three-phase DR and motors have limited negative sequence capability and may be damaged by imbalanced load conditions. Use of a negative sequence current relay can mitigate damage to three-phase rotating machinery. DR island system customers may need to make modifications to protect their equipment for an intentional island.

Cold load pickup is the sudden surge in load on a distribution feeder after service restoration in which some loss of diversity among thermostatic controlled loads and motor starts has occurred. The DR island system needs to have sufficient capacity to pick up the load or have other means to manage the load such as sectionalizing the load into segments and soft-start motors, which will allow the system to start in staged steps. If multiple islands exist, a strategy may be adopted to intentionally stagger the return of the islands.

5.1.2 Reactive power considerations

The reactive power requirements of the DR island system during the island condition are important to consider. DR should be able to support real and reactive load requirements at an acceptable voltage level. The reactive power requirements of the load during island conditions needs to be understood in relation to the real power requirements of the load and the DR island reactive power resources. Particularly, reactive power resources need to be sufficient not only to address steady-state reactive power demands, but also to address dynamic reactive power demands, such as those related to motor starting within the DR island system. There are possible interactions between the customer's and area EPS's power factor correction equipment and synchronous motors and DR. There needs to be sufficient reactive power resources available when operating induction or some inverter-based DR.

Synchronous generators typically have the capability to provide rated power at 0.8 lagging power factor. This is to accommodate loads that consume reactive power. When designing the DR island system it is important to understand that if the load's reactive requirements are far greater than the rating (e.g., 0.7 lagging power factor) then the DR may not be able to provide the full-rated real power and that the generator's operation may be degraded without additional reactive power support (e.g., capacitors).

5.1.3 Transformers

There may be a variety of transformers located within the DR island system. The electrical and mechanical construction of some dry-type lighting transformers and isolation transformers is such that very high magnetizing inrush currents frequently occur when the transformer is re-energized during a transfer operation. The inrush currents may be as high as 20 to 25 times the rated current and may cause nuisance tripping of the overcurrent protective device. The amount of magnetic flux in a transformer is determined by the conditions that existed when the circuit was last interrupted and is unpredictable. The phenomenon exists regardless of whether the secondary is connected. Solutions for overcoming nuisance tripping depend on the manufacturer of the transformers. Sometimes, series reactance, impedance starting, and special overcurrent devices are considered as solutions. A robust solution(s) addressing system study results is

necessary because other interruptions, such as momentary outages on the utility supply, can cause a similar problem.

5.1.4 Motors

DR island systems need to be capable of starting and maintaining motor operations. Motor-starting inrush current can exacerbate voltage drops in the DR island system. This voltage drop may result in a degraded ability to start the motor or cause loss of generation. Extended motor acceleration times may cause excess heating, which may reduce motor life and may cause motor overcurrent protective devices to operate. Soft-start controllers or reduced voltage starters on large motors can reduce inrush currents and thus minimize their impacts.

Upon loss of voltage in one phase, polyphase motors will single phase, which may lead to burnout of the motor. Although the motor is normally protected by the overload relays in the controller, additional motor protection schemes may be required. Differential voltage relays, negative sequence voltage, negative sequence current relays, or other detection methods with a close adjustment of 2% for dropout and pickup values will aid in the detection of phase outages and help provide protection when single-phasing occurs.

Because a DR will typically have a Thevenin impedance considerably larger than the area EPS source, large motor starts on the island may also produce much larger voltage sags when started from an island DR than when started from the area EPS system. Special motor-starting techniques can reduce inrush current in the starting of large motors. Excessive modulation of the voltage can produce pulsing and speed variations in motors and can introduce additional ripple in the output of ac/dc power supplies.

Motors and related equipment can be damaged when they are switched between two live power sources. During routine testing of the DR island system, or during retransfer from the alternate power source back to the normal power source, both power sources are at full voltage. Experience has shown that motors, especially three-phase motors of 50 hp or more, when transferred from one energized power source to another energized power source, can be subjected to abnormal inrush currents. This, in turn, can lead to damage of motor windings, insulation, couplings, and in some cases, the driven load. The motor overcurrent device may also trip out because of abnormal inrush current and require resetting. The abnormal currents are caused by the motor's residual voltage being out of phase with the voltage source to which it is being transferred.

5.1.5 Lighting

Lighting loads are used for a variety of service conditions, including evacuation, perimeter and security, warning, and task lighting. If the lighting loads are for emergencies, the power source selected should be capable of supplying emergency power throughout the duration of the longest anticipated power outage.

If the DR island system transition causes a momentary outage, then special consideration should be given if mercury or other high-voltage discharge lighting is used because the total time required for full illumination after a momentary power interruption can range from one minute for high-pressure sodium lights to twenty minutes for metal halide and mercury vapor lights. In these cases, it may be useful to have auxiliary lamps, such as incandescent or fluorescent lamps. Some high-voltage discharge lamps also require a cooling period before they re-strike the arc and a warm-up period before they attain full brilliance. Consideration should also be given when fluorescent ballast lights are used. Their power supplies can cause harmonics, which may be more noticeable when in islanded operation than when paralleled to the utility grid.

5.1.6 Sensitive loads

Electronic computer equipment, used in data processing and process control, typically have special needs to ensure continuous flow of energy, including short-time switching interruptions, voltage surges, dips, and frequency excursions. Often, the suppression of transient disturbances and the need for emergency or standby power can be satisfied through a single installation of supplementary or auxiliary equipment. These transient disturbances have been a part of the electric power supply in the past, but they caused few problems until electronic equipment came into extensive use. In some instances, the solid-state power control equipment has caused problems—particularly on small, independent power systems. Further information on these issues can be found in IEEE Std 1100 (*IEEE Emerald Book*). Computers and peripheral units that draw less than 1.5 kVA are often single-phase. Those that draw more than 10 kVA often require three-phase power. In most cases, single-phase loads can be connected to three-phase sources if load imbalance at maximum load is not excessive.

5.1.7 Load power quality

The DR island system should meet IEEE Std 519. After transferring to the intentional island mode, the DR island system will have a higher Thevenin source impedance, resulting in increased voltage distortion, and therefore may adversely affect power quality. Harmonic loads operating in islanded systems may have a larger negative impact on the DR island system than they would have when served from the area EPS. For example, harmonic loads may reduce transformer capability and life or cause problems with neighboring loads. Options for mitigating harmonics include reduction of the harmonic loads, adding filtering, or selecting a different transformer. Interaction between DR technologies may change during islanded operations.

Significant power line harmonics are being caused by many small, widely dispersed customer loads, such as rectifiers and solid-state controls for adjustable-speed motors. At the same time, an increasing number of other customers are using sensitive equipment such as computers—the operation of which may be adversely affected by harmonics. Excessive harmonic content can cause heating in magnetic (iron) devices such as transformers, motors, and inductors. The harmonic distortion will also appear as additional ripple in the output of some ac/dc power supplies and cause threshold limits to vary in peak and average sensing circuits. It should be noted that elements of the load may introduce considerable distortion or noise into the power source. This reflected noise, although not in the source, may require suppression through filtering to avoid interference with other loads also connected to the system.

Load imbalance may run from 5% to 30% (phase-to-phase) steady state and up to 100% dynamic, as in start-up. The effect of load imbalance is to produce imbalanced phase voltages. Excessive phase voltage imbalance can cause excessive heating to three-phase devices such as motors. Similarly, relays and other electromechanical devices may be damaged because of continuous operation at high (or low) voltage. In addition, high ripple may be observed in some three-phase ac/dc power supplies if the voltage imbalance to the supply is high. High operating voltages can cause the creation of excessive harmonics in transformers because of saturation. The power requirements of step loads can be high, and a DR island system should be designed to accommodate this. Pulsing loads can cause problems and occur when a number of devices that have power peaks, which are coincident and repetitive, are connected to the same power source.

5.2 EPS requirements and planning

If the area EPS allows an intentional island, then a variety of studies need to be conducted (see 5.4) to ensure that the DR island system can properly operate and is coordinated with the EPS. In addition, the adequacy of equipment, configurations, and operations needs to be identified.

The participating DR needs to be compatible with the planned island system and all operating configurations. Non participating DR that operate satisfactorily in parallel with the area EPS may not operate satisfactorily as an island.

5.2.1 Compatibility of grounding among the DR, transformer, and EPS

The area EPS grounding scheme (i.e., ungrounded, effectively grounded, or impedance grounded) needs to be maintained on the DR island system. To maintain the grounding scheme, it may be necessary to switch ground sources. An effectively grounded distribution system needs to maintain an adequate ground source at all times. An adequate ground source takes into consideration the short-circuit contribution of all generation sources. Creation of the island should not change the effectiveness of the grounding system.

An important note on transformer configurations is that area EPS grounding configurations need to be maintained under all operating conditions.

In normal parallel operation, a DR that uses a delta connection on the area EPS side of the isolation transformer may operate satisfactorily with a wye-connected, multi-grounded system. In island mode, a delta-connected DR, by itself without a ground source, shall not serve a multi-grounded islanded system.

There is a specific concern where an area EPS maintains a four-wire multi-grounded neutral system and DR transformers are connected using a delta connection on the high side. In this case, the DR may form an island that includes a faulted portion of a primary feeder that is temporarily separated from the substation circuit breaker while the system protection is attempting to clear a phase-to-ground fault. If the DR can supply the separated load while a phase is faulted to ground, the phase-to-neutral voltage on the separated feeder primary can suddenly rise to the level of phase-to-phase voltage. Thus, a damaging overvoltage condition, typically exceeding 173% is created. Therefore, this connection needs to be avoided, or equipment (e.g., ground bank with relay) shall be installed to stabilize the neutral connection.

This concern is not present for four-wire multi-grounded neutral system supplied by an effectively grounded DR generator through a transformer with windings that are grounded wye on both sides or delta connected on the side with the DR generator. A grounded wye connection on the high side of a four-wire multi-grounded neutral system with a delta low-side connection is commonly used for interconnecting DR with this type of primary distribution circuit.

Transformer connections providing a low-impedance ground source are subject to large circulating currents due to imbalances of ground faults in the area EPS may cause overheating in the transformer or operation of transformer fuses. To counter this potential problem, when a grounded-wye/delta transformer is used, a grounding impedance can be placed in the high-side wye neutral connection to ground to limit excessive circulating currents but still maintain effective grounding of the DR system.

Connecting multiple ground sources on the feeder pose the risk of desensitizing upstream protection devices and causing coordination problems during ground faults. The ground source transformer banks can create a sink for some of the imbalanced ground-fault currents to disappear into and never reach the upstream ground-fault protective relaying. This case needs to be studied to determine the impact on the existing protection and coordination. The DR island system may contain other types of transformer configurations—including T-connection, open-delta, and autotransformers—that may need to be considered. More information on this topic is included in IEEE Std 1547.2.

5.2.2 Voltage regulation

The voltage control scheme of the EPS and the DR island system should be coordinated in island mode and should not adversely interact. Detailed reviews of voltage profiles, voltage schedules, voltage control, and circuit element loading should be conducted. The voltage regulation equipment should be sized to handle

\$20\$ Copyright © 2011 IEEE. All rights reserved.

the load conditions under parallel and island modes. Voltage regulation on the EPS distribution systems can be done with voltage regulators, shunt capacitors, load tap changers, static/dynamic var compensators (including inverters), static synchronous compensators (STATCOM), and synchronous condensers. In the planning stage, identify and account for all capacitors that will be tied into the DR island system. Capacitors contribute to the reactive power generation of the DR island system. The amount of reactive power of the DR island system should be balanced. Additional reactive power requirements may be provided by the DR.

When in island mode, one of the DR will need to regulate voltage. DR voltage control will need to be coordinated with other regulating devices in the system. This will require some type of control that will coordinate the set points of different DR units and those of capacitor banks and voltage regulators to maintain the desired voltage profiles. This may require that the DR operate outside of certain IEEE 1547 requirements. Line voltage regulators, within the island, may now have power flow reversed from the original planned direction. If the regulator control does not respond appropriately during reverse powerflow conditions then damaging voltage levels may be produced. Line voltage regulator controls need to regulate the weaker of the two sides to which they connect. If the stronger side is assigned as the controlled bus, the regulator will go to tap limits due to positive feedback, and can result in very high or very low system voltages. Line voltage regulator operation in an islanded area EPS needs to be carefully studied, as the stiff and weak sides may be very situational dependent. Also, many line voltage regulator controls have power-flow sensing, which assigns the controlled side depending on the direction of power flow. With DR in a system, either islanded or interconnected, the direction of power flow and the stiff/weak sides are generally uncorrelated, resulting in these power-flow-based controls adding another complication to be considered. Displaced load may also cause the voltage regulator to misoperate if it uses line-drop compensation. The settings on voltage regulators and load tap changers may need to be adjusted. The voltage impact of the shunt capacitor may also be affected by the amount of short-circuit duty in islanded mode versus parallel connection. Loss of load, when in island mode, may cause sudden voltage changes and needs to be evaluated and addressed if necessary.

Exchange of reactive power between the DR island system and the DR may be required in certain cases, depending on the location of the DR, its capacity, and the presence of other voltage-regulating devices within the DR island system.

There may be additional requirements for the development of the planned island. Specific voltage levels may be required at the substation or selected buses to facilitate smooth transfer to island mode, which will likely depend on the reactive resources within the island, load levels, and settings of regulating devices.

When considering inverter technologies, voltage source mode may be preferred to current source mode for a system planned for islanding. In this mode, the operation of the inverter more closely emulates that of a synchronous machine and may contribute to improved power quality by active harmonic suppression and voltage regulation. These issues are considered in IEEE Std 1547.2 in some detail, but the ability of this mode of operation to smooth the transition to island mode needs to be evaluated. Inverters are typically operated in voltage source mode when planned to control voltage in an island.

5.2.3 Frequency regulation

When planning DR island systems, it is important to consider the method of frequency regulation of the DR device and the frequency sensitivities of the loads. A DR island system may not be able to control frequency to the same bandwidth as the normal source of supply. The frequency deviation of a DR island system needs to be acceptable to all associated parties. For example, the North America power system normally operates at 60 Hz with a tight frequency band ± 0.05 Hz.

Considerations for the DR island system control strategy are the capability of a primary DR to operate in isochronous control mode (i.e., as a swing or slack generator), participating DR that operate in real power sharing mode, local speed droop control (i.e., can operate without communications between DRs, and depends on fuel availability, governor, and fast exciter), dispatch capability for rebalancing contribution of

participating DRs, and load characteristics. The capability of the DR island system to maintain a tight frequency range will dictate the ability for load following.

Rotating ac loads are sensitive to system voltage and frequency. Therefore, they depend on the system power quality or the voltage and frequency stability. Some equipment may not operate correctly if frequencies deviate significantly from nominal (e.g., ac-powered clocks). Some DR have problems recovering from low frequencies and may not be able to support an island at this frequency. DR designed to meet IEEE Std 1547-2003 will also have specific frequency trip limits that may need to be adjusted to operate in an island mode.

Once in an island mode, the participating DR in the DR island system may need to change its control philosophy from anti-islanding schemes to integrate with underfrequency load shedding within the island.

Most turbine generators need to have frequency regulation to prevent mechanical resonance. In most cases, the turbine generator mechanical resonance frequencies are designed to be at frequencies far away from the intended electrical operating frequency. Therefore, unless the frequency deviation is greater than 5% of nominal, the mechanical resonance frequency may not be a concern.

The other issue related to frequency is the volt-per-hertz limits. The DR island system needs to operate within the volt-to-hertz ratio specified by any relevant equipment manufacturers. The heat loss in the generators, motors, and transformers is proportional to the volt-per-hertz ratio. Generators and transformers that operate at substantial deviation from the equipment designed frequency or outside the volt-per-hertz ratio boundary may be damaged.

5.2.4 Island interconnection device

An IID is used to create the intentional island. Existing sectionalizing devices that may be considered for the IID, and installed on the area EPS, need to be rated for use as an IID or may need to be upgraded for such use.

If the DR island system is planned to operate in a mode that parallels with the area EPS when it reconnects, then the IID is a paralleling device that shall be capable of withstanding 220% of the interconnection system rated voltage and needs to have a synchronization check function.

5.2.5 EPS power quality

When operating in the planned island mode, power quality may be negatively affected. Since the DR island system will have higher Thevenin source impedance, voltage flicker and harmonics may become an issue when operating in island mode. Capacitors used for power factor correction or voltage regulation that are within the DR island system may cause a harmonics sink, and a reactor may be required. The addition of capacitors with a high-impedance system may result in a ferroresonance condition.

5.2.6 Protection coordination

In an island mode, the DR island system needs to be able to detect area EPS faults. This will require that adequate protection equipment be installed, set and maintained in the DR island system. This includes sensitivity and time coordination changes (directional where applicable). Area EPS modifications may be necessary to accommodate planned islanding, in light of decreased fault-current contributions. Reclosing practices also need to be examined when planning the DR island system. There are many distribution system configurations and fault-clearing practices, and philosophies differ among utilities. Distribution systems are primarily radial from an area EPS substation and are generally not designed for parallel operation with downstream generation. Often, the utility uses three-phase as well as single-phase protective

devices (e.g., fuses and single-phase reclosers). Often, multiple reclosing is attempted before a device is locked open. The reclosing can be instantaneous (i.e., no intentional time delay) or range from several seconds to longer.

Single-phase protective devices can become a problem between the substation and one or more DR within an island. DR fault-current contribution affects the sensitivity of area EPS protection and desensitizes all protection between the area EPS source and the DR. In addition, operating in this mode can increase the sensitivity of devices beyond the DR and on laterals during normal operation. If there are laterals connected between the normal source (area EPS) supply to the load downstream from the DR PCC, the area EPS supply protection electrical coverage is reduced for that portion of the radial circuit beyond the PCC. If there are laterals with overcurrent protection connected to the feeder between the point of EPS supply upstream of the PCC, the normal overcurrent protection electrical reach at the source to the feeder will be reduced, but the electrical reach of the lateral's protection will be increased.

DR can also interfere with fuse-saving schemes and change fault-current distribution for lateral fuse applications. Ground-fault detection depends on the type of ground protection and the type of grounding on the EPS side of the interconnecting transformer. Overvoltage effects also depend greatly on transformer connections.

Coordination problems may exist between the area source EPS protection and the DR protection associated with the area EPS because an island energized solely by DR is likely to have substantially reduced fault current available, and this may significantly impact the application and coordination of protective relays. Additional protection equipment, or modified schemes and settings, may be necessary to detect and clear all faults meant to be detected and cleared by the area EPS protection system.

The DR has fault-clearing practices that need to be integrated and coordinated with the area EPS. The DR fault-clearing practices are governed by the authority having jurisdiction. Fuse-saving schemes are very common on overhead distribution. In fuse-saving schemes, a recloser (or breaker) is designed to operate quickly and clear a temporary fault before a fuse is damaged. If the fault persists, the fuse will clear the fault.

The short-circuit current contribution from the DR needs to be identified. Inverter-based DR typically produces less fault current on a per-unit basis than the typical synchronous generators used to supply fault current. This needs to be considered in the system protection coordination studies. If an inverter-based DR that has a fault-current limit near 1 or 1.2 times the EPS's load-carrying capability or less is used, it is unlikely that selectivity (coordination of protective devices) can be established because sectionalizing fuses blow or other devices trip at approximately 2 times their respective load rating. If selectivity is required and inverter-based DR is being used, the overcurrent rating of the DR can provide appropriate fault-current contributions. If the inverter-based DR cannot supply this level of fault current, then a different protection scheme should be evaluated. System fault studies will indicate if the inverter system is capable of providing enough fault current to satisfactorily operate existing protective devices. Traditional distribution protective methods such as time-overcurrent may not be adequate for detecting and clearing faults within the island system.

All standard checks should be made to determine if faults will be cleared consistent with the applicable local policy. These checks include determining if all types of faults *anywhere* on the island system will be cleared. Sensitive relay settings at the generator may be necessary to accomplish this. Because the DR will typically serve considerably less load than the total circuit, it may be possible to use a relatively low overcurrent setting to sense faults on remote portions of the circuit. Sensing and clearing faults may be easier to accomplish than establishing conventional selective protective device operation. Protective devices already installed on the circuit may be set to trip at values far above the fault current supplied by the DR. Because the island condition is likely to be temporary, it may not be feasible to replace or reset protective devices to establish selective tripping for the entire island or even a portion of it.

5.2.7 Distribution automation schemes

Many area EPSs are implementing distribution automation schemes, which can dynamically change the configuration of area EPS lines. These schemes can automatically switch circuit load, reclosers, sectionalizers, and circuit breaker positions to limit the amount of the area EPS system that is overloaded or faulted. The goal of distribution automation systems is to increase the reliability of service to area EPS customers.

The proposed DR island system should consider the impact of existing EPS distribution automation schemes, and should also consider distribution automation schemes to match the DR island load with the available DR. The proposed DR island system should consider all possible arrangements of area EPS lines to determine the effect on the intentional island. If the DR island system was intended to include part of the area EPS line, then the reconfiguration will probably have a major effect on the operation of the island. If the intentional island is a lateral tap off the area EPS line, the impact may be much less. In either case, additional coordination studies will likely be required.

The above considerations are also applicable to local EPSs that use distribution automation schemes.

5.2.8 Monitoring, information exchange, and control

IEEE Std 1547.3-2007 provides guidance on information modeling, use case approaches, and pro forma information exchange templates. This information is applicable to the extended DR operating scenarios addressed by IEEE Std 1547.4 that include (1) DR in grid connected operation, (2) DR in intentional islanded operation, and (3) transition states between these two.

Information to support specific design and implementation of a communication system is beyond the scope of both IEEE Std 1547.3-2007 and IEEE Std 1547.4-2011. This guide identifies the need to incorporate MIC in the planning of an intentional island and points to recommended references.

As an introduction to the communication concepts underlying IEEE Std 1547.3-2007, two key figures from that guideline are reproduced below as Figure 10 and Figure 11. The reference diagram for information exchange shown in Figure 10 is Figure 1 in IEEE Std 1547.3-2007.

Figure 11 is from IEEE Std 1547.3-2007 Figure 2.

Not for Resale



Figure 10—Reference diagram for information exchange



Figure 11—Stakeholder roles relevant to DR interconnection

25 Copyright © 2011 IEEE. All rights reserved.

IEEE Std 1547.4-2011

IEEE Guide for Design, Operation, and Integration of Distributed Resource Island Systems with Electric Power Systems

The basic stakeholders and communication pathways shown in Figure 10 and Figure 11 are relevant to an intentional islanding capable system. Clause 1 of IEEE Std 1547.3-2007 provides an explanation of these diagrams and key terms.

There are additional aspects unique to intentionally islanding systems that warrant consideration in the planning and operations of its communication system. While each islanding system may be unique, general consideration should always be given in planning any communication system that can be exposed to the additional challenges introduced, or aggravated, by a system that can be isolated and operate independently from the EPS.

There may be additional MIC requirements for DR island systems (typically increasing requirements for larger DR island systems), with specific monitoring, control and protection requirements for reconnection mode, coordinated frequency regulation, coordinated voltage regulation, communications assisted protection (when local protection was not planned for the intended island mode), and distribution automation schemes. These additional MIC requirements will warrant additional consideration in the planning and operations of the communication system to support the DR island systems.

A few communication topics for consideration during planning of an intentional island include the following:

- Mitigating communication system interference from increased electrical noise due to increased harmonics from operation of generators and loads on a relatively high-impedance isolated system.⁸
- Mitigating loss of communication systems dependent on energization from the EPS. The threat of loss of communication systems due to isolation from and/or loss of the EPS may require redundant communication systems. The time delays in the communication system should be considered if the system is used for protective signals.

When operating in an island mode, communication alternative arrangements may need to be made. For example, a power line carrier may not operate properly without provisions for the island condition.

5.3 DR requirements and planning

5.3.1 Planning for DR operation

Details of the characteristics of DR can be found in the annexes of IEEE Std 1547.2.

When a DR island system is connected to the EPS, then IEEE 1547 requirements apply at the PCC. In order to form an intentional island, the DR island system should recognize that certain conditions exist on the EPS. DR controls can be programmed to operate in different modes (base-load, load power dispatch, etc.) under normal grid paralleled conditions. When forming a DR island system, it may be necessary to switch from one such control mode to another when separating from a larger EPS. The DR may have to transition voltage control and switch from a passive control that follows the system voltage (per IEEE 1547 requirements) to an active control that maintains the voltage of the DR island system.

In a base-load mode, for example, an inverter-based DR can deliver a commanded level of power to the grid at a constant power factor. In this mode the inverter-based DR simply tracks the frequency and phase of the prevailing grid voltage, which is controlled by a local "swing" generator or by the aggregate effect of a connected larger utility grid.

Not for Resale

⁸ A recommended reference is Chapter 23, Coordination of Power and Communication Systems of the *Electrical Transmission and Distribution Reference Book*, ABB T&D Power Company, 2007.

Alternative power generation, either fueled or using renewable energy sources, often produces dc or variable frequency electrical power, requiring the use of an electronic power converter (inverter) for coupling to the ac grid. Viewed from the grid, an inverter-based DR is essentially an actively controlled voltage source connected through impedance (e.g., a passive low-pass filter network and coupling transformer). The controlled voltage response is usually extremely fast (<<1 ms), allowing the control system to produce a variety of possible operating characteristics. The intent and design of the voltage control system mainly determines the transient and the dynamic behavior of the equipment.

5.3.2 Aggregation of multiple DR

Although individual units can be controlled independently, the operation of participating DR in the island needs to be coordinated. Their operation will need to complement that of other DR as well as other components of the distribution network to ensure the required voltage levels, reserve requirements, and reactive power capabilities are met. In some respects, aggregating the DR units located within the proposed island can help identify whether these requirements are maintained during normal operation—particularly those related to power export/import and reserve margin. It is also useful to note that there may be non-participating DR within the island. The non-participating DR will operate as if they were connected to a larger EPS and still need to follow IEEE 1547 requirements. Intentional island operation may require greater knowledge of the voltage levels at specific locations within the island to help evaluate power balance.

Different DR have different capabilities and load-sharing needs to be coordinated according to their ratings and control capabilities. It will be important to make sure the aggregated DR can satisfy the load conditions of the island. It is also useful to plan for DR outage within the island to make sure there is enough generation to support the planned load or develop a load shedding scheme.

5.3.3 Adjustments to DR settings

When operating in a DR island system, it is usually necessary to adjust several control settings of the DR. Anti-island, undervoltage, and underfrequency settings may interfere with island operation. If the DR is using an active undervoltage and underfrequency island detection system consistent with IEEE 1547 limits, operation as an island may produce undesirable generator tripping. Faults electrically close to the DR are likely to reduce the voltage at the DR to less than 50% of nominal. The present requirements in IEEE Std 1547-2003 for undervoltage tripping time are 0.16 s for voltage less than 50% and 2 s for voltages less than 88%. Operation for these undervoltage conditions during fault conditions will trip the generator, which will result in an entire island outage if the island is served from a DR at a single PCC. This is likely to disrupt any selective operation of the protective devices on the island.

It may be desirable to turn off or modify undervoltage tripping that will trip the generator during the voltage sag caused by a fault. A review of relay settings within the island should be conducted.

In a DR island system, it may be necessary for inverter-based DR to "ride-through" voltage disturbances resulting from faults or sudden load changes. Low-voltage ride-through (LVRT) capability may be especially important during the brief period while separation from a faulted larger grid is being affected. LVRT capability is actually a deviation from prevailing standard practice for DR, but it is something that can readily be achieved with inverter-based DR.

5.3.4 DR voltage and frequency control and DR load-sharing

This subclause discusses various methods to control DR voltage and frequency when in island mode. These are important considerations, because when the DR island system is operating as an intentional island, one

27 Copyright © 2011 IEEE. All rights reserved.

or more of the DR need to maintain proper voltage and frequency conditions. This subclause is applicable to both rotating and inverter-based DR systems.

5.3.4.1 Voltage regulation

When a DR is operating isolated from an infinite source such as the grid, voltage regulation can be achieved by either voltage droop or reactive power sharing. Voltage droop will probably be dependent on the island formed, while reactive power sharing will probably require a high-speed communication system and some form of central control.

5.3.4.1.1 Voltage droop

Voltage droop is a reduction of the voltage set point as the reactive load increases. The amount of reactive load on the generator is measured by what is typically referred to as a droop current transformer (CT). Control algorithms, implemented via electronic hardware or software, are used to change the droop setting as the reactive load changes. As an example, a 3% voltage droop setting is where the voltage setting and actual terminal voltage will reduce (droop) 3% at full reactive load compared to the voltage at zero reactive load. No communication or signals between generators other than the generator connection to the common bus are required for droop operation.

Droop operation requires periodic rebalancing of the droop control circuit to evenly balance the reactive load between generators, and the open loop control design can lead to inequitable reactive load sharing. One method of applying some simple feedback is by a system of relays connecting cross-current compensation CT currents to the generators that are currently connected in droop on the same bus.

5.3.4.1.2 Reactive power sharing

Reactive power sharing operates under the following control method. The system reactive load level is provided to all of the generators operating on the common isolated bus. Each generator adjusts its individual reactive power output to match the system-average reactive load. This is a closed-loop control method that is usually implemented with a proportional, integral, derivative (PID) algorithm, which results in more even control with less required readjustment to maintain satisfactory results. Unlike droop control, voltage control of the islanded system can be maintained by a control algorithm that corrects for low or high system voltage. The voltage-correction feedback is applied to all of the generators to maintain the desired system voltage.

Reactive power sharing requires that the system reactive power average be communicated to all generators. This is commonly achieved using an analog control signal or digital control communication. In this approach, specifics of the equipment, interfaces, and available communications protocols may present challenges.

5.3.4.1.3 Frequency control

When a DR is operating isolated from an infinite source such as the grid, frequency control can be achieved by either speed droop or real power sharing. Normally, the DR connects in parallel with an EPS that is a "strong source" (an infinite bus in most cases). The EPS source is the system swing generator, and the DR operates as the base-load unit. Therefore, if there is load swing because a block of load is added or removed from the system, there is little effect on the power system. When the DR and selected load are operating as an island from the EPS, the DR has to be able to regulate its voltage and frequency as well as system voltage and frequency within an acceptable band. In this islanding mode, the operating frequency band may not have to be as tight as that regulated by the North America Electric Reliability Corporation (NERC) or

IEEE Std 1547.4-2011

IEEE Guide for Design, Operation, and Integration of Distributed Resource Island Systems with Electric Power Systems

the area EPS operator. The quality of voltage and frequency of the intended island can be predetermined and accepted by the part of the area EPS that is islanding with the DR. This voltage and frequency band depends on the type and characteristic of the connected load in the island. However, for the DR generator to have the capability to respond to the frequency change (drop or rise) because of block loading or unloading, the generator governor control system needs to include a speed-droop control and operate just below its maximum rating (i.e., the turbine and generator need to be sized to be larger than the anticipated load of the intended island). To prevent equipment in the island from damage because of off-nominal frequency, the DR governor should automatically and quickly act to restore the system frequency if it deviates more than a prescribed amount.

Typically an inverter-based DR acts as a controlled current source. However it could be designed and controlled to act as the static equivalent of a hypothetical rotating synchronous generator having an extremely fast field exciter, very low circuit impedance under normal operating conditions, active current-limiting output under fault conditions, and a governor providing instantaneous control of frequency and phase angle, regardless of load.

If an inverter-based DR incorporates a controllable source of real power, it can act as the swing generator for an intentionally islanded grid, accurately establishing the absolute frequency and phase of the ac bus voltage at its point of connection (with negligible steady state or transient deviation). In this mode the inverter-based DR exchanges real and reactive power with the grid as needed to maintain the balance between generation and load.

A system-stability study should be performed for the islanding system under its maximum anticipated block load drop or block added load to ensure the system voltage and frequency can be recovered within a predetermined time and maintained within the predetermined and acceptable bands for all possible system swing conditions. The ramping rate of the generator should be determined when it is operating in islanding mode.

5.3.4.1.4 Speed droop

Speed droop (or a master-slave configuration) is defined as the reduction of the speed set point as the load on the generator is increased. For example, a 5% speed droop setting is where the speed setting on the governor is reduced (drooped) 5% at full real power load compared to the real power load at no load. No communication or signals between generators other than the generator connection to the common bus are required for droop operation.

Droop operation requires periodic rebalancing of the droop control circuits, and the speed setting is periodically required to evenly balance the real load between generators; the open-loop control design can lead to inequitable real load sharing. Active synchronization is usually required to match the frequency of the drooped system back to utility frequency to meet phasing and slip requirements before the reconnection can be made.

5.3.4.1.5 Real power sharing

In real power sharing, the system real load level is provided to all of the generators operating on the common isolated bus. Each generator controls its individual real power generated to constantly adjust its output to match the system real load. This is a closed-loop control method, which is usually implemented with a PID algorithm, that results in more even control with less required readjustment to maintain satisfactory results. Unlike droop control, the system remains very close to the nominal frequency, and time error correction is easily applied.

The disadvantage of real power sharing is that the system real power average needs to be communicated to all generators. This is commonly achieved using an analog control signal (e.g., load share signal), which is applied to an analog load bridge circuit on each generator control, or by a digital control communication.

5.3.4.1.6 Isochronous control

One variation on the droop method of control is to have a single generator, typically referred to as the *swing machine*, operating in isochronous mode. Other generators may be operated in droop against this swing machine and, by means of adjusting their speed set point, operated at a constant real power setting. The isochronous machine needs to be able to handle load rejection and acceptance to maintain the steady-state frequency.

Another variation of the isochronous load-sharing system is to put one or more of the generators in a baseload mode of operation. As opposed to droop, the individually base-loaded generators have a closed-loop feedback algorithm to maintain the desired base-load set point. The remaining units in isochronous load share need to be able to handle load rejection and acceptance to maintain the steady-state frequency.

5.4 System studies

When planning a DR island system, system studies need to be conducted in each operating mode that include detailed reviews of voltage profiles, circuit element loading, fault clearing, protective device operation, and system stability. System studies help ensure a satisfactory quality of service to customers served from the DR island system. This document provides a description of the studies that should be considered to evaluate the operation of the DR island system.

Conventional power system planning studies include load-flow studies (entirely steady state representation of the generator) and dynamic stability studies (sequential load-flow calculations in 5 ms to 20 ms timestep, capturing slow dynamics such as synchronous generator phase angle and excitation changes). In some instances, transient studies including detailed circuit and control models (1 µs timeframe) may be needed.

IEEE Std 399TM-1997 (*IEEE Brown Book*TM) provides a good reference for conducting several of the types of system studies.

5.4.1 Generation capability planning

A study should be conducted to examine the available generation of the DR island system and compare it with the load. Different DR have different real and reactive power capabilities and capabilities to change output to follow load variations. Load-sharing needs to be coordinated according to the DR ratings and control capabilities. Load requirements that have been identified should be addressed. The characteristics of the DR used in the island should be examined to see if they are compatible with the loads. The method of generation control should be defined when operating in both EPS-connected mode and island mode.

While paralleled to the area EPS, DR equipment needs to meet the power-quality requirements of IEEE Std 1547-2003. When in DR island mode, the power quality needs to be acceptable to all parties.

The island may also be required to provide black start capability. Black start capability then needs to be planned, including that it be considered as part of an operational procedure. Black start capability is the ability of the DR to restart itself without power from the area EPS.

After an outage that affects the loads in the island, cold-load pickup issues should be considered. This condition results in higher loading than originally expected due to high starting loads (motors and

transformers) and should be accounted for with added capacity or a load-shedding scheme. Cold-load pickup needs to be designed into the system.

5.4.2 Load-flow studies

A load-flow or power-flow study of the island needs to be completed in order to evaluate the match between generation and load. It should be in addition to any studies done with the DR operating in parallel with the system. The load-flow study needs to include a voltage profile for all significant load conditions. The first concern includes heavy load conditions to detect low-voltage conditions. But the study should also provide voltage profiles for lightly loaded conditions. Motor-starting studies should also be performed if known large motors will be started during island operation.

All capacitors and regulators should be included in the model. As mentioned previously, caution should be taken to ensure no voltage regulators are online in the island that would have power flow reversed from the normal direction unless the voltage regulator is capable.

The island may have load that is imbalanced. A positive sequence (balanced) power-flow study may not produce indications of high imbalance. If the model is incapable of modeling imbalanced load, or if the database for the model is out of date or only indicates total three-phase values, consideration should be given to taking actual readings on the circuit. The values actually monitored should then be placed directly into the model or taken into consideration when determining imbalance loading of the generator. During the design phase, it may be necessary to first transfer load between phases to balance the load prior to implementation of the island to avoid unnecessary tripping of the generator because of highly imbalanced load producing high negative-sequence current in the generator.

The steady-state voltage profile on the system is one of the most important portions of the load-flow study. Voltage-regulation capability of the DR needs to be considered to ensure that voltages of the DR system are within the agreed upon ranges (e.g., as specified in ANSI/NEMA C84.1-2006 for DR island systems that include parts of the area EPS). The person performing the load-flow analysis should maintain an awareness that unexpected interactions with voltage control devices may exist. For example, a capacitor that turns on based only on time of day may cause high voltage if the DR is connected nearby and the capacitor is regulating to a 1.05 system voltage, but is monitoring the voltage only on the generator side of an interconnection transformer.

5.4.3 Short-circuit and protection coordination studies

Short-circuit studies should be performed for the island for all foreseeable configurations to ensure clearing of faulted conditions. The studies should be performed for the parallel case and the island case. Normally, this is done with all the generation connected and on (i.e., maximum DR generation) and with minimum generation on. Protection needs to be sensitive enough to protect for short circuits in the islanded area with reduced fault-current capability. Typically, the existing overcurrent protection may not work because the setting values were sized based on the fault-current contribution from the area EPS and not the DR of the DR island system. A coordination study needs to be completed on the protection devices. The transformer connection will also affect protection coordination and should be identified. The identification of the ground source is extremely important for ground-fault protection coordination. Many devices, such as thermal or magnetic circuit breakers, may exhibit delayed clearing (or not clear at all) due to the very limited fault current. This may lead to additional damage to the faulted device.

The short-circuit study should provide the maximum short-circuit duty at the location of major customer loads, each DR, and each voltage-control device. It should be noted that fault currents can be in different directions when the mode of operation is changed. There is a significant difference between utility contribution and DR contribution to provide fault current. The short-circuit current capability from the DR

Not for Resale

needs to be identified. In protection coordination, distance relays based on impedance could become inaccurate when the mode of operation of the DR island system is changed from paralleled to island mode.

When a short-circuit analysis is performed, the following items are recommended; a protection engineer should:

- Determine if existing protective devices will be desensitized beyond permissible limits; recommend
 protective device modifications as required.
- Determine if the additional fault-current contribution from the DR subjects any devices to faultcurrent duty beyond their capability (i.e., interrupting, momentary, and fault closing ratings).
- Determine if reclosing or momentary faults are likely to cause loss of synchronism by the DR.
- Determine if any protective devices will become overloaded because of the DR operation; recommend protective device modifications as required.

Inverter-based DR are usually current-limited, through rapid control action, in order to stay within the turn-off capability of their semiconductor switches. Consequently the fault-current contribution from an inverter-based DR are usually small by comparison to machine-based DR.

Ideally, the inverter-based DR would continue to output balanced sinusoidal current, less than or equal to the limit, while the EPS voltage deviates within specified allowable ranges. Clearly, the actual performance under these conditions may vary from one particular piece of equipment to another, depending on the design of the associated control system.

The limited fault-current contribution from inverter-based DR should be taken into account when designing the coordinated protection for an islanded grid. Furthermore, it is important to note that inverter-based DR do not generally provide any significant overload capability. In an islanded grid supplied by inverter-based DR, current surges due to motor starting, for example, need to be accommodated within the normal rating of the inverter-based DR equipment.

5.4.4 Stability of a DR island system

Traditionally, stability is determined by considering only the inherent mechanical and electromagnetic characteristics of the synchronous machines and the impedance of the circuits connecting them. Small-signal stability analysis takes automatic voltage regulator and governor system responses into account. If adequate modeling information is not available, testing may be required to determine an accurate response characteristic for the DR.

Stability studies require detailed knowledge of the equipment control system and electronic self-protection action. Because of the fast response of an inverter-based DR control system, the simplified dynamic equations and long time-steps (5 ms to 20 ms) normally used in stability studies may not be suitable. Instead, a detailed transient model of the inverter-based DR and its controls may be needed. Such detailed models are specific to each particular equipment design so generic parameterized models may not be adequate.

In the case of a islanded grid, the transient model for the inverter-based DR can be part of a detailed transient analysis of the entire grid or, through a suitable sampling interface, can represent the inverter-based DR accurately in a hybrid dynamic stability study (i.e., a dynamic stability study incorporating detailed transient models of some equipment).

In a DR island system, it may be necessary for inverter-based DR to ride-through voltage disturbances resulting from faults or sudden load changes. LVRT capability may be especially important during the brief period while separation from a faulted larger grid is being affected.

Under an intentional island scenario, stability should be evaluated and understood at the planning stage of a proposed intentional island. In large part, this requirement is to assess stability of the DR island system when in islanded versus parallel operation. This is due to the fact that prior connection to a high-capacity (dynamically stiff) utility system is no longer present under islanded conditions. Under DR island operations, the island needs to remain dynamically stable.

Once a DR island system is formed, it lacks connection to a system of much greater relative magnitude (megavolt-ampere capability) than any single machine within the intentional island. The lack of a substantial system with large aggregate inertia will, in general, lead to a much different stability response after operating conditions change from DR operating in parallel with a large area EPS to islanded operation with one or more DR. The one constant between these two scenarios is the impedance shared by the interconnected DR that comprises the islanded system.

When paralleled with a relatively large-capacity system, the stability of the overall system is not usually at risk because of the response of any one source. And in general, system-stability studies are not required for interconnection and parallel operation of smaller DR with a utility system. For example, the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) pro forma tariff *Small Generator Interconnection Procedure* (SGIP) does not specify a stability study as part of the interconnection process for small generators (20 MW or less), but FERC *Large Generator Interconnection Procedure* (LGIP) does.

The intent and design of the voltage control system can help shape the transient and dynamic voltage behavior of the system. However, at the time of separating from an area EPS and forming the island, also present will be the influence of voltage effects due to the redistribution of energy stored in the inductive and capacitive circuit elements at the PCC. Additionally, if large inertia machines might exist in the island, similar transient and dynamic voltage effects can arise from sudden changes in stored energy.

Another reason for performing stability studies on an islanded system is to determine critical clearing times for protective relays, based on any identified dynamic stability limits revealed through a stability study. Many of these systems may not have backup or breaker-failure protection, which tends to reduce stability of the DR island system.

System studies for proposed intentional islands need to be minimally adequate to demonstrate and meet the reliability requirements of the connected area EPS. These studies should include the level of detail appropriate to make such a determination. Subclauses 8.6.3, 8.6.4, 8.6.5, and 8.6.6 in IEEE Std 399-1997 *(IEEE Brown Book)* provide general guidance on accepted industry standards for performing stability studies to determine if a proposed system will meet a criteria of remaining dynamically stable under credible operating conditions. But the requirements for each unique system should be determined and communicated to the proponents of a proposed intentional DR island system.

5.4.4.1 Transient stability studies

At least three electrical characteristics of a power system affect stability. They are as follows:

- Internal voltage of the generator(s)
- Reactance(s) of the machines
- Internal voltage of the motor(s), if any

This subclause addresses conducting stability studies under an intentional island mode. Some details in this clause are from IEEE Std 399-1997 (*IEEE Brown Book*), and it should be used as a reference. The need for a stability study in parallel mode is addressed by IEEE Std 1547.2. Depending on the size of the DR island system and the relative size and location of the DR, a stability study may not be necessary.

IEEE Std 1547.4-2011

IEEE Guide for Design, Operation, and Integration of Distributed Resource Island Systems with Electric Power Systems

A system is stable, under a specified set of conditions, if, when subjected to one or more bounded disturbances (less than infinite magnitude), the resulting system responses are bounded. After a disturbance, a stable system could be described by variables that show continuous oscillations of finite magnitude (e.g., ac voltages and currents) or by constants or both. In practice, engineers familiar with stability studies expect that oscillations of DR within the island should be damped to an acceptable level within 6 s following a major disturbance.

Figure 12 and Figure 13 are the time-domain simulation results of a system before and after the connection of a co-generation plant from the stability chapter of IEEE Std 399-1997 (*IEEE Brown Book*). The increased magnitude and decreased damping of machine rotor oscillations shown in these figures indicate that the system dynamic stability performance has deteriorated after the connection. This requires joint studies between utility and co-generation systems to identify the source of the problem and develop possible mitigation measures. It may be possible to see similar results when evaluating the operation of DR island systems.



Figure 12—System response to disturbance with no co-generation plant



Figure 13—System response to disturbance with co-generation plant

It is important to realize that a system that is stable by definition can still have stability problems from an operational point of view. (Oscillations may take too long to decay to zero, for example).

5.4.4.2 Small-signal stability

Traditionally, stability is determined by considering only the inherent mechanical and electromagnetic characteristics of the synchronous machines and the impedance of the circuits connecting them. Small-signal stability analysis takes automatic voltage regulator and governor system responses into account. If adequate modeling information is not available, testing may be required to determine an accurate response characteristic for the DR.

Stability studies require detailed knowledge of the equipment control system and electronic self-protection action. Because of the fast response of an inverter-based DR control system, the simplified dynamic equations and long time-steps (5 ms to 20 ms) normally used in stability studies may not be suitable. Instead, a detailed transient model of the inverter-based DR and its controls may be needed. Such detailed models are specific to each particular equipment design so generic parameterized models may not be adequate.

In the case of a islanded grid, the transient model for the inverter-based DR can be part of a detailed transient analysis of the entire grid or, through a suitable sampling interface, can represent the inverter-based DR accurately in a hybrid dynamic stability study (i.e., a dynamic stability study incorporating detailed transient models of some equipment).

In a DR island system, it may be necessary for inverter-based DR to ride-through voltage disturbances resulting from faults or sudden load changes. LVRT capability may be especially important during the brief period while separation from a faulted larger grid is being affected.

Not for Resale

5.5 Motor starting studies

DR island systems need to be capable of starting and maintaining motor operations. Starting large motors, especially across-the-line, can cause severe disturbances to the motor and any locally connected load, and also to buses electrically remote from the point of motor starting. Because a DR will typically have a Thevenin impedance considerably larger than the utility source, large motor-starting on the island may also produce much larger voltage sags when sourced from an island DR than when sourced from the utility system. A study should be considered whenever the motor-starting horsepower exceeds 10% of the generator kVA rating, depending on actual generator characteristics.

5.6 Additional planning considerations

Arc flash considerations should be evaluated for the DR island system in all operating modes because potential hazards may differ.

Operations and contingency planning should be considered as part of the design of the DR island system. This planning should consider each of normal parallel operation mode, transition-to-island mode, island mode, and reconnection mode. This would include a study of reliability and availability issues within the island.

5.7 Testing and commissioning

Testing of DR island system components should be done to applicable standards for each of normal parallel operation, transition-to-island mode, island mode, and reconnection mode. Commissioning tests of the DR island system confirm engineering and design of the DR island system. There are potential risks of damage if the DR island system is not properly designed and tested.

6. Operation of DR island systems

6.1 DR island system management

When operating a DR island system, there are several important issues that need to be addressed, as follows:

- The DR island system needs to monitor and control generation output to ensure power is balanced in real time so that acceptable frequency and voltage are maintained. Load-shedding schemes may be implemented to ensure this.
- During island operations, it is desired to operate in accordance with ANSI/NEMA C84.1-2006. If the DR island system includes the area EPS, system performance is expected to meet ANSI/NEMA C84.1-2006.
- Frequency during island operations is desired to be stable and within the frequency range planned for the island system.
- During operations the participating DR (DR that are under control of the DR island system operations) should be identified. There may also be non-participating DR (DR that are in the DR island system but are not under control of the DR island system operations). The non-participating DR will be operating in accordance with IEEE Std 1547-2003.

- The DR island system operations should not cause non-participating utility customers to experience lower levels of reliability than would be considered normal.
- Additions and changes to significant loads and generation capacity should be evaluated and periodically reviewed. Forecasted load growth should be planned into the system design and verified annually. New generation in a planned island system may mask actual load growth.
- If an island mode exists for an extended duration, time correction may be an issue due to accumulated effects of off-nominal frequency operation.
- Confirm that the condition that caused the island has been studied. If not, then the integrity of the system may need to be confirmed.
- Training for all personnel involved with DR island system operations and maintenance.

6.2 DR island system transitions

Transitions need to be intentional by design and established at the planning stage of a DR island system. Establishing intentional islanding capability can be driven by a variety of reasons. For example, the participants may want economic savings or reliability improvement. But regardless of the intended result, the transition schemes will fall generally into the following categories with their unique implementation requirements:

- a) Event-triggered operator/manual transition
 - 1) Economic
 - i) Energy pricing prompts operator decision for self-generation
 - 2) Reliability
 - i) Preventive islanding due to weather threat
 - ii) Preventive islanding due to forecast system overload/stress
- b) Event-triggered automatic transition
 - 1) Economic
 - i) Energy pricing triggers energy management system (EMS) decision to use selfgeneration
 - ii) Interruptible load called on through a load management program or market sale of DR capacity
 - 2) Reliability
 - i) Loss of upstream power/voltage due to area EPS outage
- c) Scheduled manual transition or automatic transition
 - 1) Economic
 - i) Day-ahead or recurring scheduled self-generation for energy cost savings or DR revenue
 - 2) Reliability
 - i) Peak load season planned recurring load shed

Operator/manual transitions occur when an EPS operator sends a specific signal to the interconnection device to create the DR island system. Automatic transitions occur by sensing that specific predetermined conditions have occurred.

6.3 Control strategies of DR island systems

The operation of the DR island system needs to be controlled by a strategy consistent with the planned operation of the island. There are at least three alternative control strategies, as follows:

- *Centralized control.* The central control system provides commands to the entire system in what is effectively a master-slave configuration between the central system and distributed devices.
- *Distributed control.* Control is accomplished with independent controls communicating with one another. This strategy uses intelligent devices that are strategically located to detect the conditions and initiate the required actions.
- *Autonomous control.* Control is accomplished with independent controls without communication with other devices.

6.4 Restoration after disturbances

The restoration crews need to be aware of the restoration plan and follow it.

6.5 Safety considerations

To ensure safe maintenance practices and avoid unintentional operations, deliberate de-energization procedures are followed by applicable entities. Having islanded system sources adds additional sources that personnel need to consider to adequately de-energize a system.

Are flash considerations should be recognized and appropriate precautions taken for the system configuration. With islanded sections, the lower available fault current and likely longer clearing times with conventional protective devices may compromise the arc flash requirements due to increased exposure time when doing live line work.

Reclosing procedures should be evaluated for DR island systems. During operations, the states of the reclosers and switches in the system need to be identified. Coordination should be evaluated because the available fault current of the system may change when in island mode.

6.6 Periodic review, maintenance, and testing

Maintenance should be planned considering both islanded and non-islanded modes. Periodic testing of the island transition system should be performed as well.

Testing protocols should be established to ensure the system is actually ready to operate when islanding conditions are called for. Testing may be complicated when both the area EPS and local EPS are involved in the island.

As part of periodic testing and maintenance, the island system design should also be re-evaluated to ensure proper capabilities as far as load/generation.

Confirm the planned assets and equipment are still connected and operational.

Not for Resale

6.7 Protection consideration

If selectivity (coordination) is allowed to be compromised for short-term island conditions, operating practices should be established to alert field crews of any abnormal selectivity concerns. For example, if the DR is likely to trip and outage the whole island for faults beyond an existing protective device such as an overhead sectionalizing fuse, system operators and field crews need to be made aware of this to aid in fault location and restoration. The restoration crews need to be aware of any grounded-wye, delta-connected DR in terms of ground-fault locating.

Operationally, when establishing the island, there may be protection system changes that have been designed that require implementation. Examples of such include distance relays for clearing of ground faults, reclosing changes, reconfiguring DR to non-IEEE-1547 settings, and relay settings changes.

For any high-side wye-connected DR, in terms of ground-fault locating, with the wye-side high connection with a single line to ground (SLTG) fault, fault will go in different directions for the different phases.

6.8 Monitoring, information exchange, and control

IEEE Std 1547.3-2007 provides guidance on MIC for DR.

For DR island systems that include part of the area EPS, MIC from the DR to the area EPS operator is likely to be required.

DR island systems with multiple DR may require communications among the DR. Load monitoring and control may be employed to manage the island systems.

6.9 Power quality

While paralleled to the area EPS, DR equipment needs to meet the power-quality requirements of IEEE Std 1547-2003. When in DR island mode, the power quality needs to be acceptable to all parties.

Harmonics may need more careful monitoring during islanded conditions.

Annex A

(informative)

Bibliography

Bibliographical references are resources that provide additional or helpful material but do not need to be understood or used to implement this guide. Reference to these resources is made for informational use only.

[B1] "A larger role for microgrids," Venkataramanan, G., and Marnay, C., *IEEE Power and Energy Magazine*, May-June 2008, Vol. 6, Issue 3, pp. 78–82.

[B2] "CERTS Microgrid Laboratory Test Bed," Eto, Joseph, et al., *Consortium for Electric Reliability Technology Solutions (CERTS)*, 2008, California Energy Commission, Public Interest Energy Research Program.⁹

[B3] "Design for distributed energy resources," Driesen, J., and Katiraei, F., *IEEE Power and Energy Magazine*, May-June 2008, Vol. 6, Issue 3, pp. 30–40.

[B4] "Distributed Generation Interface to the CERTS Microgrid," Nikkhajoei, H.; and Lasseter, R. H., Power Delivery, *IEEE Transactions on Power Delivery*, July 2009, Vol. 24, Issue 3, pp. 1598–1608.

[B5] EGSA On-Site Power Generation: A Reference Book, Electrical Generating Systems, February 2006.

[B6] IEEE Std 241TM-1990, IEEE Recommended Practice for Electric Power Systems in Commercial Buildings (*IEEE Gray Book*TM).^{10, 11}

[B7] IEEE Std 242[™]-2001, IEEE Recommended Practice for Protection and Coordination of Industrial and Commercial Power Systems (*IEEE Buff Book*[™]).

[B8] IEEE Std 493TM-2007, IEEE Recommended Practice for the Design of Reliable Industrial and Commercial Power Systems (*IEEE Gold Book*TM).

[B9] "Making microgrids work," Kroposki, B., et al., *IEEE Power and Energy Magazine*, May-June 2008, Vol. 6, Issue 3, pp. 40–53.

[B10] "Microgrids management," Katiraei, F., et al., *IEEE Power and Energy Magazine*, May-June 2008, Vol. 6, Issue 3, pp. 54–65.

[B11] NFPA 70[®], 2011 Edition, National Electrical Code[®] (NEC[®]).¹²

[B12] "Policymaking for microgrids," Xiarnay, C., et al., *IEEE Power and Energy Magazine*, May-June 2008, Vol. 6, Issue 3, pp. 66–77.

[B13] Short, T.A., *Electrical Power Distribution Handbook*, 2004.

[B14] "Validation of the CERTS microgrid concept the CEC/CERTS microgrid testbed," Nichols, D. K., et al., *IEEE Power Engineering Society General Meeting 2006*.

[B15] Zavadil, R.; et al., "Making Connections," Power and Energy Magazine, Issue 6, 2005.

⁹ Available at http://certs.lbl.gov/pdf/certs-mgtb-report.pdf.

¹⁰ IEEE publications are available from the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, 445 Hoes Lane, Piscataway, NJ 08854-4141, USA (http://standards.ieee.org).

¹¹ The IEEE standards or products referred to in Annex A are trademarks owned by the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, Incorporated. ¹² The NEC is multiched by the National First Protection According to P_{12} and P_{12} and

¹² The NEC is published by the National Fire Protection Association, Batterymarch Park, Quincy, MA 02269, USA (http:// www.nfpa.org/). Copies are also available from the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, 445 Hoes Lane, Piscataway, NJ 08854-4141, USA (http://standards.ieee.org).

Annex B

(informative)

Contractual and regulatory considerations that need to be addressed for

DR island systems

In most cases, DR operating in parallel with area EPS systems do so under legal agreements known as interconnection agreements (IAs). In addition to many other requirements and understandings, the IA references the technical interconnection criteria under which the DR is permitted to operate in parallel with the area EPS system. These technical requirements usually reference IEEE Std 1547-2003 as the basis for parallel operation. If IEEE Std 1547-2003 is not referenced, then either local area EPS guidelines or statewide interconnection requirements are referenced or attached as an appendix to the IA.

The IA does not establish the level or quality of service that the DR can expect to receive from the area EPS system. These requirements are found in tariff documents of the individual utility or within regulatory agency orders establishing power-quality requirements. It is expected that when a DR is operating in parallel with a utility system, the power quality of the area EPS as seen by all other customers connected to the same portion of the area EPS will not be diminished.

The majority of older vintage IAs does not establish an obligation for the DR to serve area EPS loads beyond the PCC. These DR systems were installed to meet the needs of the host customer, and the area EPS was expected to remain the provider of last resort in the event of DR outages. The IAs will need to be amended to reflect the area EPS's dependence on the DR to support the needs of the planned intentional island. Each party to such an amended agreement will likely seek remedies for non-performance by the other party that are not adequately addressed in the existing IA language. Utility tariffs will need to be established to identify the financial parameters under which these agreements will operate.

Area EPSs do not have the right to unilaterally modify the level of power quality delivered to customers. Modifications to the level of power quality are generally permitted only in cases of pending emergency such as planned voltage reductions to avoid loss of supply to an entire region. It should be expected that in cases in which an area EPS operator contemplates the establishment of a planned intentional island on a portion of its system with one or more DR sources that the area EPS operator will desire to provide the same level of power quality as mandated either by tariff or regulatory guidelines.

The agency having jurisdiction over issues of power quality may have to provide modified guidelines to support the establishment and operation of planned intentional islands. Issues pertaining to liability connected with non-standard power quality may also need to be addressed. If the planned intentional island incorporates a population of customers who are not DR operators or hosts, they may need to be consulted and their approval granted to the establishment of the island if normal power quality cannot be assured.

Annex C

(informative)

Glossary

area electric power systems (area EPS): An EPS that serves local EPSs.

electric power system (EPS): Facilities that deliver electric power to a load.

intentional island: A planned island.

local electric power system (local EPS): An EPS contained entirely within a single premises or group of premises.

multi-grounded neutral system (power and distribution transformers): A distribution system of the four-wire type in which all transformer neutrals are grounded and neutral conductors are directly grounded at frequent points along the circuit.